STATEMENT BY SOUTH AFRICA

MEETING OF THE IAEA BOARD OF GOVERNORS, 11 AUGUST 2005

Chairperson,

At the outset, South Africa wishes to associate itself with the statement made on behalf of the Non-Aligned Movement.

Chairperson,

South Africa has participated in the negotiations on a resolution on the Islamic of Iran in a constructive manner, as South Africa has consistently done in the past. Although a number of issues contained in the Resolution adopted remain of concern to my delegation, we have in the spirit of compromise joined the consensus to maintain the unity within the Board. We can only resolve the issue of the Islamic Republic of Iran’s peaceful nuclear programme if all parties involved contribute to maintaining the unity of the Board, strengthen the Agency and act within the statutes of the IAEA. No decision by this Board should be taken that could damage the integrity, authority and credibility of the Agency or the NPT.

Chairperson,

In this context, South Africa has consistently emphasized the importance of differentiating between the legal obligations of the Islamic Republic of Iran which arises out of the safeguards agreement with the Agency and the confidence building measures that it has voluntarily undertaken, without in any way negating the importance of such measures to build confidence.

Chairperson,

South Africa is pleased to note from the reports of the Director General as contained in documents GOV/2005/61 and GOV/2005/62 that the surveillance equipment at the UCF is fully functional and that the uranium ore concentrate referred to in document GOV/2005/61 has been verified by the Agency.

South Africa calls upon the Islamic Republic of Iran to continue its co-operation with the Agency, and South Africa calls upon all other parties to also co-operate to assist the Agency to resolving outstanding issues.

Chairperson,

AS a confidence building measure, South Africa encourages the Islamic Republic of Iran to re-establish the full suspension of all enrichment related activities including the production of feed material on the same voluntary basis as requested in previous Board Resolutions.

Chairperson,

South Africa wishes to reiterate its principled position once again that we recognize and support the inalienable right of all States to utilize the atom for peaceful purposes as provided for in Article IV and in conformity with Articles I, II and III of the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT).

No one can take away this right to the peaceful uses of nuclear energy from NPT States Parties who are in conformity with their obligations under the Treaty.

In conclusion Chairperson,

South Africa would urge all parties involved to exercise maximum restraint and to refrain from any action that would further complicate the current negotiations and dialogue between the EU3 and the Islamic Republic of Iran. We urge all parties to continue to ensure that a final and long lasting resolution of the Islamic Republic of Iran’s peaceful nuclear programme can be found. South Africa stands ready to assist.

I thank you.

